 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 9 January 2017 – 7.00pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

A Public Participation session took place between 7.04pm and 7.25pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
1/17
Apologies for absence: Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr Siobhan McClelland and Cllr Lynda Parker (suspended).
2/17
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 6 (a) (Planning application NP/16/0647/FUL), 10 (c) (Action Tracking - Speed restrictions in Manorbier) and 10 (d) (Action Tracking - Jameston Play Area – latest inspections and other work). Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (e) (Action Tracking – Sale of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (e). Cllr Willcocks declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 10 (e). Cllr Hughes declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 6 (e) (Planning application NP/16/0670/FUL) and 14 (a) (Chairman’s expenses). 
At this point in the meeting (7.27pm), Cllr Long proposed that Full Council move out of session. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

At 7.29pm, Cllr Long proposed that Full Council move back into session. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

3/17
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 5 December 2016. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 5 December 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
4/17
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 5 December 2016. Clerk reported that he had responded on behalf of Full Council to a local resident about the concerns they had expressed about the handling of a previous item (see item 177/16). Clerk said that no further correspondence had been received. Clerk said he still awaited an invoice from Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) for the cost of the insurance for the bonfire night event. Cllr Hall said he had asked MUFC to deliver the document to MCC that evening (later received). 
Clerk erased the digital tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 5 December 2016.

5/17
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised the following items of correspondence;
· One Voice Wales (OVW) Area Committee to meet on 17 January 2017. Cllr Hughes asked that apologies be sent. 
· Macmillan Cancer Trust acknowledgement of recent MCC donation.

· Email from Jennifer Sutton of Lydstep – see also item 6/17 below.

· Payment of £1.20 by Malcolm Calver for Freedom of Information (FoI) requested documents. See also item 10/17 below.
· Notification from Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about the Council Tax Base (Band D - £649.52) for 2017/18.

· Letter from Welsh Government (WG) confirming new Section 137 limits for 2017. Now £7.57 per elector.

· Information from Electoral Commission on how to apply for role as councillor at forthcoming elections, on 4 May 2017. Clerk said that he had placed posters in the community notice boards.

· OVW had sent information on how to apply to be included in the ‘100 Years of Remembrance’ events due to take place on 11 November 2018. This would include Beacons. Cllr Hall asked that he be sent details by email. Cllr Hall said he would consider and report back.

Clerk highlighted forthcoming events and current WG and PCC consultations. These included a consultation on rural facilities within MCC’s area. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that Cllr Hughes and the Clerk take this work forward. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
6/17
  To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;

a) NP/16/0647/FUL – Conversion and extension of existing redundant buildings to two holiday let cottages (additional to two existing holiday lets) and the replacement of authorised residential caravans with linked manager’s dwelling at Manor Farm, Lydstep SA70 7SG. Cllr Hughes read out an email from a local resident (J Sutton) which set out objections to this planning application. Members noted and discussed this application at length. Councillors expressed concerns about safety issues (exit on to a bend on highway) and queried PCNPA policy on replacing caravans with a house for the site manager and its future use. Cllr Hall proposed that this application be recommended for refusal based on safety grounds, encroachment on to green belt, infrastructure issues and lack of information on affordable housing elements. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) NP/16/0659/TPO – Tree Works at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 7SB. 
c) NP/16/0661/TPO – Tree Works at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep. SA70 7SB.

d) NP/16/0662/TPO – Tree Works at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park, Lydstep SA70 7SB. Councillors agreed to discuss these three applications together. Cllr Terry Williams wondered if the tree works were to make way for further caravans. Cllr Hughes highlighted photographic evidence that demonstrated a safety need for the tree works.  Cllr Long proposed that all three tree works applications be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour.
At this point in the meeting (7.53pm), Cllr Hughes left the room and Cllr Terry Williams took up position as Chair. 

e) NP/16/0670/FUL – Demolition of existing conservatory and erection of single storey lounge extension to rear elevation at Lynley House, 2 Spencer Close, Jameston SA70 8QS. Members had seen the plans ahead of the meeting. Cllr Long thought it a very fair application and proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
At this point, (7.55pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room as Chair of the meeting.

Other planning notices were noted by Full Council. Clerk reported upon some correspondence he had exchanged with a local resident in which PCNPA policy on grass roofs had been raised. Clerk reported that he awaited a response from PCNPA in order to reply to the enquiry. Members noted that there was already a property located within MCC’s area that had a grass roof.
7/17
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 November 2016 to 13 December 2016. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting together with a Budget Monitoring Report to 31 December 2016. Clerk’s Financial Statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £6,821.69 and that transactions totalling £540.57 had cleared the account. A cheque for £146 remained unpresented at 13 December 2016. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) stood at £27,237.97 following an interest payment of £3.40. Cllr John Williams proposed that the Financial Statement and Budget Monitoring Report to December 2016 be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – all in favour. 

8/17
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· A meeting had taken place between Mr Tasker, Ben Blake (PCC) and County Cllr Kidney regarding the speed checks in Manorbier. Data had shown that there was no mass breaking of the speed limit. Cllr Terry Williams wondered if speeding occurred more in the summer. PCC had said that as roads were busier in the summer this helped slow the speed of motorists. However, PCC has suggested installation of flashing speed signs although these cost around £2k. PCC would sort out some non-flashing road signs and undertake further speed checks after installation. Mr Tasker was content that some work was being undertaken.
· PCC has said that the work on tarmacing the land in front and alongside Lydstep bus stop (see item 137/16) was more substantial than originally thought and may cost over £3k if taken forward by PCC. County Cllr Kidney asked about getting other quotes. Cllr Hughes said that residents of Lydstep had rarely asked for MCC support and considered that the improvements at Lydstep bus shelter be supported by MCC. Cllr Willcocks wondered if there would be implications for any work or re-siting of the bus shelter if NP/16/0647/FUL was approved. After a brief discussion on how best to take this work forward, Cllr Willcocks proposed that MCC meet the costs of this work (around £3k); that PCC take this work forward and that MCC then be presented with an invoice for the work from PCC after completion. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. County Cllr Kidney also reported upon recent accidents in Lydstep and mentioned grants that could possibly be available from PCC for road signage at accident ‘black-spots’. This might include help for signage at Lydstep.
· PCC has been unable to paint the double yellow lines in the new Jameston bus bay due to the amount of salt on the road but this work will be undertaken in due course.
· County Cllr Kidney reported that many elderly residents were having to attend Benefit Assessment meetings. This could be quite onerous and stressful for the elderly on their own and it was suggested that some County and Community Council Members may wish to offer to accompany elderly residents to such panel meetings, in order to give support. Elderly residents were encouraged to contact Members if they wanted help in this regard.
· A scaled down version of the recent planning application from Wheelers Way, Skrinkle, had been encouraged by PCNPA and may be approved this time.

· Cllr Hine reported that he had seen mobile speed cameras operating in Jameston. This was welcomed by Members.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
9/17
To discuss and approve MCC’s Annual Precept for 2017/18. Clerk handed out copies of the 
draft proposed 2017/18 Annual Precept requirements spreadsheet prepared by the Chair and Clerk ahead of the meeting. Cllr Hughes summarised the proposed spend, including increases or decreases, under each of the expenditure headings. Members discussed some of the specific items (grass cutting and Clerk’s salary). Cllr Long proposed that MCC’s Annual Precept for 2017/18 be agreed at £19,100, an increase of £500 on 2016/17. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour. Members noted and welcomed the decrease in Annual Precept requirements between 2011/12 and 2017/18.
10/17
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters, not covered elsewhere in the agenda;
a) FoI request – Clerk updated Members and confirmed that copies of all requested information had now been sent. Payment of £1.20 had been received from Mr Calver, to cover the cost of hard copies of documents sent to him.
b) Use of Social Media by MCC – Cllr Hall said that if MCC did use Social Media it would open up MCC work to a younger demographic. Cllr Hall said that a Facebook page could be used for putting out information only. As Cllr McClelland was not present, Members agreed to defer further discussion until the February 2017 meeting of MCC.
c) Speed restrictions in Manorbier – see item 8/17 above.

d) Jameston Play Area – Cllr John Williams was thanked for his latest inspection report. Cllr Marcia Kidney had sent to MCC a copy of a quote received from Signspeed for the production of two signs stating ‘Facilities used at own risk’ and stating ‘No Kite Flying’. Signspeed had provided the ‘Strictly No Dogs’ sign at Manorbier North Sports field. No quote had been received from Logan Cardy. Members agreed to discuss this matter again at the February 2017 meeting of MCC. Cllr John Williams said that he hoped to undertake the remaining remedial work within the next 4 to 6 weeks. Clerk said that he awaited news on the date for the PCC Annual Inspection. When the Clerk and some councillors attend this inspection, clarification could be sort on the regularity of play area inspections by PCC and whether there was a need for Cllr John Williams to continue his weekly inspections. 
Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.32pm).


(e)  Sale of Corner House land, Jameston – Clerk reported that he would send a copy of the now 

      approved 5 December 2016 MCC Minutes to Red Kite Law LLP, following their request for

      confirmation that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and the Clerk could sign documents on behalf 
      of MCC in this regard. Clerk said that Red Kite Law LLP would be in touch once documents had 

      been signed by the purchasers. 

Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.36pm).
11/17

To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes said that no donation request had yet been received although the Clerk had chased up the matter. Cllr Hughes highlighted concerns on financial year deadlines and the need to approve and make payment of any donation before the end of the financial year.
12/17
To discuss and agree MCC policy on dealing with abusive, persistent or vexatious complaints and complainants. Clerk reminded Members that he had sent a draft policy, provided by OVW, to all those councillors on email, following the 5 December 2016 Full Council meeting. Cllr Hughes reported that Cllr Haynes had been approached by a local resident at his stall at Pembroke Hall Market. The local resident had shouted a torrent of abuse at him, including stating that MCC and its councillors were corrupt. This had taken place in a public place and was overhead by others nearby (but not the details of what was actually said). Cllr Haynes had reported to Cllr Hughes that the matter had not been taken further. Cllr Willcocks considered that if MCC had such a policy it could set out action that MCC might take against any defamation. Cllr Willcocks said that he had read through the draft policy provided by OVW and thought that it needed adapting to MCC requirements, as well as shortening. Cllr Willcocks offered to re-draft the document, including making clear the correct procedures and to bring his draft for consideration to the next MCC meeting as an early agenda item. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the offer made by Cllr Willcocks be accepted. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.  Cllr Willcocks was thanked for his kind offer.
13/17
To consider and approve MCC support for the re-surfacing of the land in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop. See item 8/17 above.
At this point, (8.46pm) Cllr Hall proposed that MCC move out of session. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken

– all in favour.
At 8.48pm, Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC move back into full session. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks.
Vote taken – all in favour.

At this point (8.49pm), Cllr Hughes left the room and Cllr Terry Williams took up position as Chair of the meeting.

14/17
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) J R Hughes – Chairman’s expenses - £125.00. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 6 in favour.
At this point (8.50pm), Cllr Hughes returned to the room and took up position as Chair.
b) R Horton – Christmas trees (x3) - £250.00. Cllr Hall proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hughes and Cllr John Williams agreed to clear away the Jameston and Manorbier Christmas trees.
c) Wales Audit Office – Annual Audit fees - £231.75. Cllr Willcocks proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
15/17
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Clerk reported that Rob Izzard had now submitted (9 January 2017) his claim for the balance of the 2016 grass cutting work at the two Manorbier playing fields and at Jameston play area. The claim was for £2,694 and included the additional cuts requested by MCC for Jameston play area. Cllr Hine proposed that this claim be approved for payment. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

Clerk reported that Rob Izzard had also reported a problem with moles on Manorbier South playing field. Cllr Hall highlighted the problem areas. Cllr John Williams said that he could undertake this work for MCC at £10 per mole. 

At this point Cllr John Williams left the room (8.55pm).

Cllr Hall proposed that Cllr John Williams be asked to eradicate the problem at the South playing field at £10 per mole. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 6 in favour.

Cllr John Williams returned to the room at 8.57pm.


Clerk reported that an invoice for £224.99 for the repair of the floodlights at MUFC had been received but it did not have any letter head, date or signature and therefore would not meet audit requirements. Cllr Hall kindly agreed to source an improved invoice from MUFC and send to the Clerk. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the invoice be approved for payment once a satisfactory replacement invoice for £224.99 had been received by the Clerk. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hall reported that Gavin and Harry Cromwell had revived the New Years Day swim at Manorbier beach. Future events will act as a fund raiser for local causes.


Cllr Hughes said that the gypsy site at the top of the Ridgeway, Manorbier Newton, had seen some excavation work and stoning being undertaken at night.  No planning application for this work had been submitted or any archaeological survey undertaken. PCNPA Enforcement Officer had attended the site. Occupiers of the site had previously been told to vacate the site by early summer following an appeal.

Cllr Hughes thanked members of the public for attending and confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be on Monday 6 February 2017 at 7.00pm.

The meeting closed at 9.04pm.
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